Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

September 16, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 16, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were David Nickerson, Steven Ober and Andrew Livernois. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









          1.1 Brian Bordeau Re: DPW Plow routes - Mr. Bordeau stated he has been informed that some of the smaller contracted trucks will no longer be plowing for the DPW and is loosing his plow route.  Mr. Bordeau noted the reasons for having a smaller plow truck is because the roads are steep or narrow and it is not feasible to have the larger plow trucks on those roads.  Mr. Bordeau urged the Board to look at the issue before making a decision. Selectman Nickerson noted that he feels it is a good idea to get rid of the smaller plow routes because it will save the Town money but eliminating those routes may not happen this year.  Selectman Nickerson stated usually the larger trucks go back and “wing back” the snow but now this would be done the first time around.  

  1.2
Mitch Lewis Re: Shute Hill Bridge – Mr. Lewis asked if the project’s permits have been approved and TA Veloski replied the permits are being expedited.  Mr. Lewis asked if the project was part of the ARRA funding and Chair Livernois replied yes.  











2.0 Finance Officer (FO) – Curt McGee






  2.1 Credit Cards – FO McGee stated there are three issues to address, the need for a Town credit card, the control of credit and how much credit.  FO McGee provided the Board with a list of all the Department credit cards the Town currently uses. FO McGee noted that a check can be issued and the Town itself cannot get a credit card (Visa/MC) but Department Heads can with a Department name on the card. Selectman Ober asked if there was ever a problem with cutting a check and FO McGee replied no, majority of businesses will accept a Town check but there has been one case where they wouldn’t.  FO McGee noted there is a possibility a department may be able to get a better price by using a credit card.  The BOS agreed there are control and fraud issues.  Melanie VanTassel stated that all Department Heads have access to account information but they are trusted & valued employees of the Town.  Selectman Nickerson noted that fraud could happen.  Selectman Ober stated he would see a problem if someone outside of the Town got a hold of the information but never someone in the Town.  The BOS tabled.  2.2 Direct Deposit – FO McGee informed the BOS that he has spoken with Information Technology (IT) people at Franklin Savings Bank and Peachtree.  Peachtree wants to handle the direct deposit, which would be $1.30 a transaction up to 15 employees and $0.90 a transaction for 15-30 employees ($3K annually) with a $75 dollar set-up fee.  Franklin Savings Bank would charge a monthly fee of $25 dollars.  FO McGee noted that Peachtree has a 2-day turn around time, so checks would be deposited on Fridays late.  Chair Livernois made a motion to send out a notice to all employees, to see if they would be interested in absorbing the cost to have their checks directly deposited.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    

  2.3 Employee Association Program (EAP) – FO McGee informed the BOS that the Town has an EAP under MVP Healthcare and referred to a notice distributed in August to all Departments. Selectman Ober asked if there was any way the Town could provide the program to part-time employees because firefighters that are full-time or part-time deal with the same issues, some good and some not.  Katy Wells noted the Town might be able to obtain a “Rider” policy.  The BOS asked FO McGee to check on a “Rider” policy through MVP.  







    
  2.4
Insurance for Part-time Employees – FO McGee reported that he was unable to reach MVP but has spoken with Melcher & Prescott, which stated that MVP requires a waiver if a full-time employee doesn’t take the insurance.  Employees that are eligible work a 32-hour workweek unless the Town changes the requirement.  The BOS asked FO McGee to follow up with MVP and notify them if anything is different.  

  2.5
End of Year Financial Statement – FO McGee sated all of the Town’s financial information has been sent to the Auditors and 96% of the operating has been spent.   FO McGee provided the BOS with an overview of the Town’s operating and capital budget.  FO McGee stated everything is on track, so far.  FO McGee asked permission to post the Monthly narrative & expenditure report on the Town’s website.  The BOS agreed this would be okay.   









   2.6 Audit update – FO McGee informed the Board that the new Audit firm would not be conducting a face-to-face meeting, everything is being sent electronic and they will pick and chose what to audit each year.  FO McGee is the one point of contact.  

 

3.0 Daryl Woods Re: Easement – Selectman Ober recuesed himself from the discussion.  Chair Livernois stated the issue is that the Town would be encroaching on Mr. Woods’ property temporarily to do work on Shute Hill Road with the possibility of equipment storage. Director Thayer noted the new plans do not call for traffic to be redirected or for drainage swales to be installed and the property impacted would be restored when finished.  Chair Livernois referred to the Board’s meeting minutes 6/08, when they voted to authorize a payment of $1,800 dollars to Mr. Woods for imposing on his property.  Mr. Woods informed the Board he never received the $1,800 dollar payment and is requesting another payment of $2,200 dollars for this year, for the Town to impose on his property again.  Selectman Nickerson asked if the DPW could do the work in the right-of-way and DPW Director Thayer replied they could but it would be tight.  Director Thayer stated storage would also depend on the contractor and how they want the culverts delivered.  Chair Livernois stated the plan is different and the impact is less without the temporary road.  Selectman Nickerson stated he does not see an impact because the property will be fixed. Selectman Nickerson suggested drafting language for the bid contract to include Mr. Woods’ property and Chair Livernois replied that he would be uncomfortable doing that.  Chair Livernois made a motion to pay Daryl Woods $1,800 dollars, as voted on 6/08 immediately.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  The BOS and Mr. Woods agreed to address this issue after the project has been completed.  






















4.0 Department Updates








              4.1
DPW – John Thayer – Director Thayer provided the BOS with bids for Hermit Woods Road and Gray Road.  Chair Livernois made a motion to award the bid for Hermit Woods Road to M.E. Latullipe in the amount of $18,500 dollars.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
Chair Livernois made a motion to award the bid for Gray Road to Kip Cormier in the amount of $26,825 dollars.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Director Thayer provided the Board with a list of the Department’s road paving/reclamation projects and noted the paving cost is approximately $350K out of the $400K budgeted.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to put out to bid the 2009 Reclamation/Paving projects. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Director Thayer proposed purchasing Road Surface Management software for $495 dollars with a $600 dollar annual software charge.  Director Thayer noted the TIP Committee has charged him to input all of the road information in to the program, to help justify some of the roadwork. Director Thayer stated the initial input will be time consuming but after that, just updating.  Selectman Nickerson asked about licensing and technical upgrades and Director Thayer replied that he has taken the class to operate the software. Director Thayer recommending purchasing and using the software for one year. Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to purchase the Road Surface Management software. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Director Thayer noted that the department would continue to plow as they did last year. 

   

  4.2 Recreation – Juliana Lonergan – Mrs. Lonergan stated the new shed is at Winnisquam, the Town Park’s Master Plan has been approved, Soccer has started, lights have been added to the building to light the parking lot by Andy Sanborn and volleyball starts next week.  Mrs. Lonergan informed the Selectman that they have been invited to an Eagle Scout ceremony on October 11, 2009 @ 1:00 p.m. A trip to see a Monarchs game is planned for 11/7/09.  Mrs. Lonergan thanked Ralph Carter for mowing at the Town Park.  















5.0 Old Business









  5.1
Melanie VanTassel Re: New Sanbornton Food Pantry –
 Karen Ober was also present.  Mrs. VanTassel informed the Board that the Food Pantry would be opening on 10/1/09 and the area has been restored by volunteer work.  Mrs. VanTassel thanked Dick LeClerc for all of his work and the paint he purchased for the Food Pantry. Mrs. VanTassel stated the Food Pantry would be open from 12-6 p.m. monthly then bi-monthly for Sanbornton citizens only, for tracking purposes. Mrs. VanTassel asked if all donations made to the Food Pantry would need to be accepted by the BOS.  The BOS reviewed RSA 31:95.  Chair Livernois stated the BOS may be able to set a minimum amount with any donations over $5K needing a Public Hearing and donations under $5K to be noticed on the Board’s meeting agenda.  TA Veloski was asked to verify this matter with Attorney Boldt.  The Board noted that gift cards are like cash.  Chair Livernois noted that RSA 31:95(e) states that donations under $500 dollars or less, no Public Hearing is needed.  Chair Livernois made a motion, under RSA 31:95(e), the BOS allow the acceptance of gifts of food without Public Hearing. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize the Food Pantry to accept gifts/donations of money in the amount of $200 dollars or less without a notice or Public Hearing. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS and Mrs. VanTassel discussed how to expend monies at the grocery store. Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize the Sanbornton Food Pantry to open a charge account with Market Basket, which will be paid from Food Pantry funds not the general fund. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  








6.0 New Business









  6.1
Knights of Columbus Re: Table & Shelving units for Food Pantry (RSA 31:95-e) – Chair Livernois made a motion to accept a table and two shelving units from the Knights of Columbus in the amount of $200 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
7.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (a) and (b) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 8:42 p.m. TA Veloski and Police Chief Barton were also present.  Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson, yes, Livernois, yes, Ober, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 9:30 p.m. Chair Livernois announced that while in non-public session the Board voted unanimously to seal the minutes and no decision was made.












8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes - 9/09/09 draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, September 9, 2009 with changes. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of September 9, 2009.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












     
9.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers.







10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None.  






11.0 Correspondence
- The BOS reviewed.  















          




12.0 Town Administrator’s Report





            12.1 Town Owned properties – The BOS signed/approved letters to abutters.             12.2 Paul Fluet Re: Maple Circle, Shute Hill Bridge – TA Veloski provided the BOS with the project’s specifications.





                        12.3 Maple Circle permits – The BOS signed the letter to expedite the permit process. 12.4 Appointment – Building Committee – The BOS signed the appointment form for Karen Ober to serve on the Building Committee.





  12.5 MS-1 – The BOS signed the Inventory of Property form.  






13.0 Selectmen’s Reports







            13.1 Town Hall bathroom – Selectman Nickerson reported that some of the ADA items were missed, an emergency light and a “pull” station.  Selectman Nickerson noted the items total $330 dollars.  Selectman Nickerson made a motion to authorize the installation of the ADA items.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


               



            13.2 Highway Garage – Selectman Nickerson reported that the Building Committee has been discussing “cold storage” with the Energy Committee, for when the building gets renovated.









            13.3 Replacement Cost for Town Buildings – TA Veloski was asked to contact Primex Insurance regarding this issue.

14.0  NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 23, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 













15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:54 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

PAGE  
1
9/16/2009

BOS Approved Minutes


